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NYSWRC Board Meetings                                     
are open to everyone. 
E-mail Kelly Martin,  President  
 
2018 NWRA Conference 
February 27 - March 3, 2018 
Anaheim, CA 
Register at www.nwrawildlife.org 
 
WELCOME new NYSWRC Board Members 
Rebecca Pou and Jenny Topolski 
 

 
Editorôs note:  We welcome your articles, poems, information, questions and artwork.  We are pleased to print articles 
from our members, but caution each reader that NYSWRC is not responsible for the accuracy of the content or 
information provided, and does not necessarily endorse the policies proposed.  Submissions should be sent to: 
wrwrch@aol.com and/or serwacki@canisius.edu. 

Presidentôs Message, Kelly Martin 
 

T 
his past year has seen some much needed 
updates to NYSWRC.  We have joined the social 
media world and joined the 21st century with a 

facelift to our website, including online conference 
registration and conference information.  Many thanks 
to all the hard work by our Board members who helped 
make this happen.  If there are still kinks in our system 
or on our website, bear with us as many of us are not 
that technically savvy and this has been a laborious 
process for us.  We welcome feedback on how to 
improve our efforts.  This has been a transition year as 
well due to the departure from the Board of Steve and 
Amy Freiman, who for so many years kept the 
conference process on track.  Many thanks to the Board 
members who stepped up and stepped in to fill big 
shoes.  We want to hear from you as to how to always 
keep making things better. 
     NYSWRC Board members are often asked questions 
regarding decision making on our annual conference. 
Those questions include: How are hotels chosen? Can 
we find cheaper options? Can we select different 
locations? How are speakers chosen? We have been 
hosting seminars/conferences since 1980 so we have a 
long history in this arena. We will try to offer some 
perspective on this and some of the criteria that goes 
into our choices. 
     NY is a large state and trying to accommodate all 
geographically is difficult. We would love to host a 
conference more downstate but the closer we get to 
NYC, even the Hudson Valley, the higher the prices go. 
We vary the location to alternate between western NY 
and as close as we can get to NYC. Hotel costs are 
somewhat out of our control ï we can only go so cheap 
and still host a conference with competent staffing and 
nice accommodations. We want people to take 
advantage of conference packages because that is the 
best deal for attendees but also best for NYSWRC. If 
we meet a minimum number of rooms rented, meeting 
rooms are free. NYSWRC has invested in our own AV 
equipment to keep rental costs down, and our AV team 

Continued on p. 2 
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HOW TO SAVE AN ANIMALôS LIFE WITH TAPE 
AND GLUE 
By Laura Moss 
Reprinted with permission from the Mother Nature 
Network 
 

N 
early a billion monarch butterflies have 
vanished since 1990, according to the U.S. Fish 
and Wildlife Service. Conservationists are 

pushing to have the insects protected under the 
Endangered Species Act, and in the meantime, groups 
like the Live Monarch Foundation (LMF) are doing their 
part to save the species, one by one. 
 
In a step-by-step video released in 2007, the LMF 
demonstrates how to replace a butterflyôs broken wing. 
By securing the insect with a wire hanger, the 
rehabilitator is able to either painlessly clip a butterfly's 
wing so it matches the other (in cases where thereôs little 
damage) or attach part of a new wing. 

With wings from deceased butterflies on hand, itôs 
possible to clip off the part the live butterfly needs and 
attach it with a little bit of glue. Baby powder is then 
sprinkled onto the mended wing to prevent the two 
wings from sticking together. 

Watch the full how-to video at the website below:  
 
 https://youtu.be/ah0SBALIc0o 

brings their own equipment to make sure we meet 
speakersô needs. To keep costs down we have kept 
our registration fees minimal, and our silent auction 
and raffle monies help offset costs. We offer 
reasonable fees to vendors to enhance the event, 
though with internet access to everything it is 
becoming  hard to attract vendors. We have been 
fortunate to receive some sponsorship and grant 
money for conference, but this generally goes 
towards speaker fees. Occasionally we are asked 
why we donôt put out a call for papers for lecturers. 
Our program content is óhand-pickedô for specific 
speakers or lectures/labs from people who have first-
hand knowledge of the quality of content and 
presentation. This is not infallible; but for the most 
part, we remain satisfied with this process. 
       The NYSWRC Board welcomes input into all of 
the above. If you are aware of a conference center 
that might meet our needs, we will consider it and 
can give  you criteria for selection to evaluate a site. 
We also welcome suggestions for speakers, labs, and 
lectures as long as these come with a personal 
recommendation. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

T 
he reason for using green products are many.  They 
keep our water and air clean, they protect our 
wildlife, they are safe for our pets and family 

members and they give us the satisfaction of making a 
positive difference.  The Environmental Protection 
Agency reports that the air inside the typical American 
home is 2-5 times more polluted than the air immediately 
outside and, in extreme cases, 100 times more polluted.  
While household cleaners and personal care products are 
not the sole cause, they are a large contributing factor.  
With the cold winter months ahead of us, why not try one 
of these eco-friendly personal care products. 
 

FOOT SOAK 
1/4 cup Epsom salt and warm water (enough to cover feet 
 in a basin or foot tub) 
3 drops lavender essential oil 
3 drops peppermint essential oil 
Pour the salt into the foot tub or large basin of choice.  
You can even use a clean bucket (we wonôt judge!) Stir 
until dissolved.  Add essential oils and stir again till well 
mixed.  Soak your feet for 15-20 minutes; some light 
reading or calm music is optional.  Relax! 
 

THIEVES HAND SANITIZER 
2 cups aloe vera gel (use gel - juice is very runny) 
1/4 tsp Vitamin E as a natural preservative 
1 tsp witch hazel (make sure it has no alcohol) 
30 drops Young Living thieves essential oil 
10 drops Young Living lavender essential oil (to prevent 
 chapping and rawness) 
Mix in a bowl and use a condiment bottle to squeeze it 
into smaller bottles. 

THE FROGôS DEN 

By Beverly Jones; Reprinted with 
Permission from the Pfieffer Nature 

Center 

Presidentôs Message, Continued from Page 1 
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VETERINARY COLLEGE MENDS, RELEASES 
INJURED BOBCAT 
 

By Sara E. Childs-Sanford, DVM and Melissa Osgood  
August 16, 2017  
 
 

I 
n April, Cornellôs Janet L. Swanson Wildlife Health 
Center (WHC) admitted a young male bobcat after 
he was hit by a car in Lansing, New York. 

 
After receiving a call from a witness to the accident, 
WHC wildlife veterinarians worked with officers from 
the New York State Department of Environmental 
Conservation and a nuisance wildlife control operator to 
capture and transport the bobcat to WHC. 
 
When he arrived, the bobcat was in critical condition 
and required several days of care to stabilize his 
condition and allow bleeding in his lungs to resolve. He 
was also diagnosed with a severely fractured humerus (a 
bone in the forelimb) and a hip that had been moved far 
out of the joint. 

Dr. Christina McCullough, left, and Dr. Sara Childs-
Sanford prepare a young bobcat for examination.   
 
 
 
Dr. Ursula Krotscheck, chief of small animal surgery at 
the Cornell University Hospital for Animals, evaluated 
the bobcat and radiographs of his forelimb fracture. The 
bone was fragmented into numerous pieces, and she 
determined that a metal plate was necessary to bring 
together the pieces and give the bobcat the best chance 
of healing. 
 
Donating time, equipment and expertise to WHC, 
Krotscheck spent several hours performing the grueling 
procedure, challenged by anatomy that was different 
from her domestic patients and by a fracture that was 
extremely difficult to repair. After a few days of 
recuperation, the bobcat underwent another surgical 
procedure by Krotscheck, in which his severely 
dislocated hip was addressed. WHC veterinarians 
continued to provide the bobcat with care and aggressive 
pain control for the next several days, until the 
rehabilitation phase of his care could begin. 

The bobcat was transferred to licensed wildlife 
rehabilitator Cindy Page, who housed the bobcat in a 
small area at first to restrict his activity and allow the 
bones to heal. He was given privacy but remained 
secretive, wary of humans and aggressive when 
approached. After approximately 10 weeks of rest and 
healing, he was returned to WHC for a checkup. 
 
The results of the radiographs were stunning: a 
beautifully healed fracture with perfect alignment. An 
exam showed good range of motion of the injured hip as 
well. He had grown, gained weight and was in excellent 
condition. As he recovered from anesthesia in a large 
dog crate, his release plans were solidified for the 
following day. 
 
With assistance from Todd Bittner, director of natural 
areas for Cornell Botanic Gardens, a large area near his 
original home range was chosen. At noon on Friday, 
July 28, the door of his crate was opened, facing onto a 
beautiful sunny meadow, while all of those involved in 
the bobcatôs care silently looked on. 
 
Among the onlookers were many people involved with 
his recovery ï a representation of the steps and stages 
native wildlife such as the bobcat must go through when 
ill or injured. Despite the open door, the bobcat 
hunkered down toward the back of the carrier, 
apprehensive and unsure. With some coaxing and gentle 
tipping of the carrier forward, he finally made a break 
for it ï shooting out of the carrier across the meadow 
toward a dense forest. 
 
Dr. Sara E. Childs-Sanford is an Assistant Professor of 
Zoological Medicine in the Department of Clinical 
Sciences at the College of Veterinary Medicine. 
 
Melissa Osgood is assistant director of media relations 
and leadership communication at the College of 
Veterinary Medicine. 
 
Radiograph of the bobcat's severely fractured humerus 
(a bone in the forelimb).  
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